October 26, 2001

Mr. Joseph D. Rich

Acting Chief

Voting Section

U.S. Department of Justice

Civil Rights Division

P. O. Box 66128

Washington, DC 20035-6128

Re:
Redistricting Plan Pittsylvania County, Virginia


File No. 2001-2026 and 2001-2005

Dear Mr. Rich:

In a letter dated October 16, Mr. Fred M. Ingram, Chairman of the Pittsylvania County Board of Supervisors, responded to questions you raised in your letter to him of September 14, concerning the above noted Redistricting Plan for Pittsylvania County.

As the chairperson of the representatives of the black community who met with County staff on two occasions in May (as referenced in Mr. Ingram’s letter of reply, page 4 & 5),  I requested and received a copy of your letter, and Mr. Ingram’s reply.  Pursuant to this,

representatives of the black community met to review and analyze the contents of Mr. Ingram’s reply to your letter.  Based on that review, we are of the opinion that the response submitted to you merits a point of view voiced by the black community. One that will provide some historical context, as well point out what we consider omissions and/or distortion of the process as addressed in Mr. Ingram’s letter.

The following provides a critique of items that are of great concern, and would like to point out for your consideration. 

Item #2)
Redistricting Criteria Set by Chairman of the Board of Supervisor’s Redistricting Committee:
Only two (2) criteria were set forth, as shown on page (2), item 2 of Mr. Ingram’s reply:

1) Divide county into seven districts based on an ideal population of 

8,821 people.

2) Make as few changes as possible in order to avoid disruption of disruption of the citizens in the various districts and existing precincts (what does this mean?)

Note that, as a criterion, there was no mention of following the mandates of the Voting Rights act, or in making an attempt to maintain the minority voting strength in the districts that Blacks fought hard to obtain during the 1991 redistricting process.  Also, note that unlike the 1991 process, there 

Mr. Joseph D. Rich

10/26/01

Page 2

was no attempt to involve members of the minority community in the beginning, with the exception of Mr. Pritchett, the elected supervisor.

As noted in the Board of Supervisor’s response, page 3, paragraphs 1 and 2, in its April 26 meeting of the Redistricting Committee, Mr. Pritchett, the lone minority member, was the only member of the Board of Supervisors on the Redistricting Committee to object to plan B. This was the case in all subsequent meetings of the Committee as well as the Board as a whole.  

Item #3
Election returns by precinct:

An obvious omission is noted to your request for election returns by precinct for all elections since 1991, in which a black candidate had participated.  While election returns by district, towns and countywide are included, precinct information is not.  An examination of precinct voter turnout (comparing heavily black populated precincts with those of whites) would give a better basis for making projections as regards voter turnout in any given election.  

Item #4 
A detailed description of the efforts to secure the view of the black community, and the county’s response to it:

Mr. Ingram states in his reply that the county was receptive to any comments or suggestions that were made by those representing the black community.  The staff was indeed cooperative in providing us with detailed information and in tabulating various census block configurations as we developed Plan B-2.  However, that is where the cooperation ended. As shown in the minutes of the June 4 meeting, and the June 19 public hearing, not only were efforts by Mr. Pritchett, the lone black member of the Board, blocked in his attempts to have the voice of the black community heard, but the black community who turned out in mass (more than 100 people) were denied an opportunity to have Plan B-2 be part of a public hearing 

As noted on page (4), item #4, of Mr. Ingram’s reply, members of the black community, representing the NAACP, civic, and concerned citizens groups throughout the county met for several hours on two occasions, May 
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10, and May 24.  During these meetings, with members of the county staff, drafted a plan B-2.   Mr. Pritchett contacted members of the black community to attend these meetings.  Mr. Ingram attended the first meeting, at which he led those in attendance to believe that he wanted input and would support our efforts to achieve a fair plan.  However, as the minutes of the June 4 Board of Supervisor’s meeting (Exhibit C) show, Mr. Irby’s substitute motion to present only plan B for public hearing was supported by Mr. Scearce (the Redistricting Committee’s chairman) and by Mr. Ingram.  Mr. Pritchett’s substitute motion to present B-2 as part of a public hearing died because of a lack of a second.  

Also, as noted in the minutes of the June 19 minutes, during which a public hearing was held on Plan B, Mr. Pritchett’s substitute motion to set a public hearing on Plan B-2, also died for lack of a second.  All other members including Mr. Ingram and Mr. Scearce voted for the original motion to accept the Redistricting Committee’s recommendation, Plan B.

Also, not noted in Mr. Ingram’s reply is the fact that, in addition to Mr. Bob Gilbert, who was the lead spokesperson for the minority community, more than 100 people (we estimate approximately 125) were in attendance at the public hearing, and stood in support of Plan B-2, and against Plan B.  In addition to Mr. Gilbert, seven other members of the minority community, including clergy and lay leaders spoke in support of Plan 

B-2, while not one single person in the audience spoke in favor of Plan B. 

Item #5
Reasons why the county decided in favor of the adopted plan rather than the alternative plan(s); basis for the board’s decision to reject plan B-2 in favor of the submitted plan:

Mr. Ingram states in his reply that the reason for favoring the adopted plan rather than Plan B-2 was that it was based on decisions made by the governing body at its June 4th meeting, and that Plan B was more compact and contiguous.  Obviously, the minutes of June 4 reflect the decisions made by the board (over the objections of the lone minority member).  

However, we take strong objection to their view of the compactness and contiguousness of Plan B vs. Plan B-2.  As shown in Exhibit G of Mr. 

Ingram’s reply, there is a very minor difference in the compactness and

Contiguousness of the plans.  In fact, Plan B-2 is as, or more compacts than the current plan adopted in 1991.
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It should be noted that, the black community, during its creation of plan B-2, took into account the necessity of maintaining the integrity of the voting system.  In doing so, it sacrificed census blocks with a large number of blacks in the northern part of the county (around the Gretna area), in order to avoid creating a voting precinct with a split-house district.  Had these blocks been included, the percentage of blacks would have been almost another half percentage point higher.   

Concerning Mr. Ingram’s reply to allegations that black voters were denied the opportunity to discuss Plan B-2, there is an admission that this is true. However, It should be noted again, that eight persons spoke, and more than one hundred members of the black community attending the public hearing stood in support of Plan B-2, while no one, except the white members of the Board of Supervisors supported Plan B.  Mr. Pritchett’s motion to set a public hearing for Plan B-2 died without a second; therefore, there was no discussion of Plan B-2 by the board during the public hearing.

Under Plan B, the 3.91 reduction in voting strength is of serious concern to the black community in its attempt to retain some semblance of a level playing field, particularly, in a county whose history shows that, without the numbers, blacks will not have a chance of getting elected.  In Exhibit E (1991 Election Returns Where Black Candidates Participated), you will note that in Board of Supervisor’s races where black candidates participated,  (W. H. Pritchett - black) vs. Gary Thomas – white; James D. Adams - black vs. F. A. Keatts - white), the number of votes received by Mr. Pritchett and Mr. Adams almost equally paralleled that of the number of the black voter turnout projected in those districts, as shown in Exhibit F. The same correlation in votes is seen in the School Board races between the black candidate, Edward Hairston and Morris Stowe (white), as well as the total votes received by Robert Neals, a minority School Board candidate who ran unopposed.  These points out very clearly, the correlation between racial composition of the districts as it relates to the votes black candidates receive.     

During the 1991 redistricting process, we were able to achieve a 63 percent majority district (Banister), based on unadjusted 1990 Census data, which was later reduced to less than 58 percent, based on adjusted figures.  This plan was adopted primarily due to the 

fact that Pittsylvania County was one of the ACLU’s targeted counties. Only after a long struggle, and under the threat of suit, did the county finally adopt the current plan. 

Only after the adoption of the current plan in which the Banister District was created, has a black been elected to a county elected office.  
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On behalf of the black community we request that the U. S. Justice Department deny Plan B, and enjoin the Board of Supervisors from enacting Plan B until the black community has had an opportunity to seek redress to its concerns through whatever means that are available to us.

We look forward to hearing from you in this regard.  Thank you,

Respectfully,

Robert G. Neals, Chairman

Minority Redistricting Committee

Tel. # 434-793-9440

Cell. 434- 721-8175

Fax, 434-793-1439

